



ARAB BANKING CORPORATION (B.S.C.)

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE CHARTER

Adopted by virtue of a Board Resolution dated 23 December 2010 and amended on:
29 March 2012
11 November 2012
16 November 2014
22 March 2015
13 November 2016
26 March 2017
15 May 2017
24 July 2017
25 March 2018
20 December 2018
22 July 2019
24 November 2019
09 February 2020
19 April 2020
06 December 2020
23 May 2021
21 November 2021
07 November 2022
11 December 2022
24 July 2023
13 November 2023
10 December 2023
18 November 2024
19 December 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CON	ITENTS	.2			
SECTION - 1					
EFFECTIVE DA	TE AND DEFINED TERMS	. 1			
1.1	EFFECTIVE DATE	. 1			
1.2	DEFINED TERMS				
SECTION - 2		.3			
THE BOARD					
2.1	THE BOARD'S ROLE AND RESPONSIBILITIES				
2.2	CORPORATE CULTURE, VALUES AND CODE OF CONDUCT				
2.3	OVERSIGHT OF SENIOR MANAGEMENT	_			
2.4	THE BOARD'S DECISION-MAKING PROCESS	_			
2.5	ORGANISATION AND ASSESSMENT OF THE BOARD				
2.6	THE BOARD'S REPRESENTATION OF ALL SHAREHOLDERS OF THE COMPANY				
2.7 2.8	DIRECTORS' ACCESS TO INDEPENDENT ADVICE DIRECTORS' COMMUNICATION WITH MANAGEMENT				
2.8 2.9	COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD				
2.9 2.10	ATTENDANCE AT BOARD / COMMITTEE MEETINGS				
	•				
	SECTION - 3				
3.1	PERSONAL ACCOUNTABILITY				
3.1 3.2	AVOIDANCE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST				
3.3	DISCLOSURE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST				
3.4	DISCLOSURE OF RELATIVES TO THE BOARD				
	T, TRAINING AND EVALUATION OF THE BOARD				
4.1	BOARD NOMINATIONS TO SHAREHOLDERS				
4.2	INDUCTION AND TRAINING OF DIRECTORS	_			
4.3	EVALUATION OF THE BOARD AND EACH COMMITTEE	14			
SECTION - 5		16			
REMUNERATION	ON	16			
5.1	STANDARD FOR ALL REMUNERATION	16			
5.2	NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION	16			
5.3	COMPLIANCE WITH REMUNERATION RULES	16			
SECTION - 6					
THE BOARD M	ANAGEMENT STRUCTURE				
6.1	ESTABLISHMENT OF MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE				
6.2	TITLES, AUTHORITIES, DUTIES AND REPORTING RESPONSIBILITIES.				
COMMUNICA	TIONS WITH SHAREHOLDERS				
7.1	SHAREHOLDERS' MEETINGS				
DISCLOSURE C	OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	21			
8.1	DISCLOSURE UNDER THE COMPANY LAW				
SOCIAL RESPO	NSIBILITY				
9.1	SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY				
MISCELLANEO	US				
10.1	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	23			
APPENDIX A					
DEFINITION OF INDEPENDENT DIRECTOR					
APPENDIX B					
BOARD AUDIT	COMMITTEE CHARTER	26			

APPENDIX C	31
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER	31
APPENDIX D	34
BOARD RISK COMMITTEE CHARTER	34
APPENDIX E	38
REMUNERATION COMMITTEE CHARTER	38
APPENDIX F	42
BOARD STRATEGY COMMITTEE CHARTER	42
APPENDIX G	45
BOARD COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER	45



EFFECTIVE DATE AND DEFINED TERMS

1.1 EFFECTIVE DATE

This Charter shall become effective on 31st December 2010.

1.2 DEFINED TERMS

In this Charter the following capitalised terms have the following meanings:

"Approved Person" means any director, officer or employee of the Company whose appointment to such position is required to be approved by the CBB.

"Board" means the board of directors of the Company.

"CBB" means the Central Bank of Bahrain.

"Chairman" means the chairman of the Board.

"Code" means the Corporate Governance Code of Bahrain.

"Code of Conduct" means the code of conduct of the Company from time to time in force.

"Company" means Arab Banking Corporation (B.S.C.).

"Company Law" means the Commercial Companies Law of Bahrain (Decree No-21, issued 20th June 2001).

"Controlling Shareholder" means any shareholder of the Company who either alone or with his/her associates holds 10% or more of the share capital or is able to exercise (or control the exercise of) 10% or more of the voting power in the Company.

"Director" means a member of the Board.

"Executive Director" means a Director who is an officer or employee, or is otherwise involved in day-to-day management, of either:

- (a) the Company;
- (b) another company which is a controlling shareholder of the Company;
- (c) another company of which the Company is a controlling shareholder; or
- (d) another company which is controlled by a controlling shareholder of the Company.

In this definition, the word "company" which is a controlling shareholder of the Company excludes sovereigns such as government owned entities and government ministries.

"GCEO" means the Group chief executive officer.

"Group" means the Company and its subsidiaries for the time being.

"HC Module" means the CBB Rulebook, Volume 1 (Conventional Banks), High-Level Controls Module.

"Independent Director" means a Director that satisfies the criteria set-forth in Appendix A.

"Material Risk Taker" means such employees of the Company as the CBB may require from time to time to be identified as such and any other employee, or group of employees, of the Company from time to time designated as such by the Remuneration Committee.

"MOIC" means the Ministry of Industry and Commerce of Bahrain.

"Non-executive Director" means any Director who is not an Executive Director.

"Secretary of the Board" means the corporate secretary to the Board as determined by the Board, whose duties include, amongst other things, the duties detailed in 6.2.3 and 6.2.4 of this Charter.

THE BOARD

2.1 THE BOARD'S ROLE AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- **2.1.1 The role of the Board** Each Director acknowledges, agrees and understands the Board's role and responsibilities under the Company Law and the CBB Rulebook, and in particular:
 - (a) the Board's role as distinct from the role of the shareholders (who elect the Board and whose interests the Board serves) and the role of the officers (whom the Board appoints and oversees), and
 - (b) the Board's fiduciary duties of care and loyalty to the Company and the shareholders.
- **2.1.2** Responsibilities of the Board The Board's responsibilities include (but are not limited to):
 - (a) those responsibilities assigned to the Board by the Articles of Association of the Company;
 - (b) establishing the objectives of the Company;
 - (c) the overall business performance of the Company;
 - (d) monitoring management performance;
 - (e) the adoption and annual review of strategy;
 - (f) monitoring the implementation of strategy by management;
 - (g) considering and, if appropriate, approving the annual and interim financial statements;
 - (h) convening and preparing the agenda for shareholder meetings;
 - (i) monitoring conflicts of interest and preventing abusive related party transactions;
 - (j) assuring equitable treatment of shareholders including minority shareholders;
 - (k) the adoption and review of management structure and responsibilities;
 - (I) the adoption and review of the systems and controls framework; and
 - (m) overseeing the design and operation of the remuneration systems of the Company and the Group and ensuring that such systems are not primarily controlled by the GCEO or other members of the executive management of the Group.
- 2.1.3 Responsibilities of the Board with regard to risk recognition and assessment The Board is responsible for ensuring that the systems and controls framework (including but not limited to the Company's governance framework, risk framework and all policies), in addition to the Board structure and organisational structure of the Company, is appropriate for the Company's business and associated risks. The Board shall along with the senior management and Group Chief Risk and Credit Officer ensure that collectively it has sufficient expertise to identify, understand and measure the significant risks to which the Company is exposed in its

business activities.

The Board shall regularly assess the systems and controls framework of the Company. In its assessments, the Board must demonstrate to the CBB that:

- (a) The Company's operations, individually and collectively, are measured, monitored and controlled by appropriate, effective and prudent risk management systems, commensurate with the scope of the Company's activities.
- (b) The Company's operations are supported by an appropriate control environment. The compliance, risk management and financial reporting functions shall be adequately resourced, independent of business lines and must be run by individuals not involved with the day-to-day running of the various business areas. The Board shall additionally ensure that management develops, implements and oversees the effectiveness of comprehensive know your customer standards, as well as on-going monitoring of accounts and transactions, in keeping with the requirements of relevant law, regulations and best practice (with particular regard to anti-money laundering measures). The control environment must maintain necessary client confidentiality and ensure that the privacy of the Company is not violated, and ensure that client's rights and assets are properly safeguarded.
- (c) Where the Board identifies any significant issues related to the Company's adopted governance framework, appropriate and timely action will be taken to address any identified adverse deviations from the requirements of the HC Module.
- **2.1.4 Strategy review process** In its strategy review process under Sections 2.1.2(e) and 2.1.2(f), the Board shall:
 - (a) review the Company's business plans and the inherent level of risk in these plans;
 - (b) assess the adequacy of capital to support the business risks of the Company;
 - (c) set performance objectives; and
 - (d) oversee major capital expenditures, divestitures and acquisitions.

The Board shall ensure that the Company notifies the CBB in writing of all major proposed changes to the Company's strategy and/or corporate plan prior to the implementation of such major changes.

2.1.5 Delegation by the Board – The Directors are responsible both individually and collectively for performing the responsibilities outlined in Sections 2.1.2 (*Responsibilities of the Board*). Although the Board may delegate certain functions to committees or management, it may not delegate its ultimate responsibility to ensure that an adequate, effective, comprehensive and transparent corporate governance framework is in place.

2.2 CORPORATE CULTURE, VALUES AND CODE OF CONDUCT

- **2.2.1 Promoting a sound corporate culture** in order to promote a sound corporate culture, the Board must:
 - (i) approve an appropriate code of conduct / ethics that is aligned to corporate values and outlines the acceptable and unacceptable practices;
 - (ii) set and adhere to corporate values that create expectations that the business must be conducted in a legal, professional and ethical manner for the benefit of all stakeholders;
 - (iii) promote risk awareness and convey its expectation that it does not support the Company operating nor risk-taking beyond the risk appetite and limits set by it; and

- (iv) ensure that the values, standards and code it sets are adequately communicated and that all senior management and other staff are aware that disciplinary and/or other action will follow unacceptable practices.
- **2.2.2 Whistleblowing** The Board must approve a whistleblowing policy, and continuously oversee the same, which includes adequate procedures and process that encourages, amongst others, employees to be able to confidentially communicate legitimate concerns about illegal, unethical or questionable practices.
- **2.2.3 Conflict of Interest** The Board must establish a conflict of interest policy on identifying and managing potential conflicts of interest related to Approved Persons, which must include:
 - (a) an Approved Person's duty to (i) avoid activities that could create conflicts of interest and/or which include a personal interest (to be read in conjunction with Section 3.1.2 ("Personal interest")) and (ii) promptly disclose any matter which may result in a conflict of interest (to be read in conjunction with Section 3.3 (Disclosure of Conflicts of Interest));
 - (b) examples of where conflict of interest may arise; and
 - (c) a rigorous review and process including adequate requirements and restrictions for disclosing, engaging in and managing conflict of interest.
- **2.2.4 Code of Conduct** The Board has established corporate standards for Directors and employees of the Company, which are set out in this Charter and the Code of Conduct. The Code of Conduct shall be communicated throughout the Company.

2.3 OVERSIGHT OF SENIOR MANAGEMENT

The Board must exercise proper oversight of senior management against formal performance and remuneration standards consistent with the long-term strategic objectives and the financial soundness of the Company. In doing so, the Board must:

- (a) meet regularly with senior management;
- (b) subject senior management to annual performance assessments that are documented;
- (c) ensure that approved persons' collective knowledge and expertise remain appropriate given the Company's nature of business and risk profile;
- (d) ensure that that senior management's actions are in full compliance with applicable laws, regulations and are consistent with the Company's business plan, and policies approved by the Board, including risk appetite;
- (e) question, challenge and critically review the explanations and information provided by senior management; and
- (f) ensure that appropriate succession plans are in place for all Approved Persons within senior management (provided that such plans are subject to review in case of any changes to approved persons within senior management).

2.4 THE BOARD'S DECISION-MAKING PROCESS

2.4.1 Nature of Board meetings – The Board shall be collegial and deliberative, to gain the benefit of each

individual Director's judgment and experience. No one Director shall dominate the decision-making process. The Board may hold its meetings or its committees' meetings in person or virtual, where by hybrid or remote participation, subject to the provisions of the Company Law or other applicable internal policies on hybrid or remote meetings.

- **2.4.2** Number of Board meetings The Board shall meet frequently to enable it to discharge its responsibilities effectively but in no event less than four times a year provided that at least half of such meetings held in a financial year shall be held in person. All Directors shall attend the Board meetings whenever possible and the Directors shall maintain informal communication between Board meetings.
- 2.4.3 Information for meetings The Chairman is responsible for the leadership of the Board and for the efficient functioning of the Board. The Chairman shall ensure that: (a) all Directors receive an agenda, minutes of prior meetings, and adequate background information in writing before each Board meeting and when necessary between meetings (noting that all Directors shall receive the same Board information), (b) encourage and promote critical and objective discussion and ensure that dissenting views can be freely expressed, discussed and recorded in the minutes of the Board meeting; and (c) ensure that Board decisions are taken on sound and well-informed bases. At the same time, Directors shall have a legal duty to inform themselves and they shall ensure that they receive adequate and timely information and shall study it carefully.
- 2.4.4 Membership The Board shall have no more than 12 members and no fewer than 4 members, and shall regularly review its size and composition to assure that it is small enough for efficient decision making yet large enough to have members who can contribute from different specialties and viewpoints. The Board shall recommend changes in Board size to the shareholders when a needed change requires amendment of the Company's Memorandum of Association.
- 2.4.5 Duties of Non-executive Directors Non-executive Directors shall be made aware of their duties before their nomination, particularly as to the time commitment required. The Corporate Governance Committee shall regularly review the time commitment required from each Non-executive Director and shall require each Non-executive Director to inform the Committee before he/she accepts any Board appointments to another Company.
- **2.4.6** Maximum number of other directorships A Director shall not hold:
 - (a) more than one directorship of any category of a CBB licensed bank in Bahrain (such as a "Wholesale Bank" or "Retail Bank" as defined by the CBB) unless otherwise permitted by the CBB; or
 - (b) more than three Directorships in public companies in Bahrain,

and with the provision that no conflict of interest may exist, and the Board shall not propose the election or re-election of any Director who does.

2.4.7 Resolutions by Circulation – Subject to the requirements of law, regulation and the terms of the articles of association of the Company, the Board may make decisions between Board meetings by a written resolution of the Directors; provided that a draft of such proposed resolution is circulated to all the Directors and each Director shall be informed of how to signify agreement (or otherwise) to the proposed resolution. The approval of any such resolution by simple majority shall be ratified at the next Board meeting.

2.5 ORGANISATION AND ASSESSMENT OF THE BOARD

- **2.5.1 Board Chairperson** The Chairman of the Board shall (unless otherwise permitted by the CBB) be an Independent Director and must:
 - (a) not be an executive director;

- (b) not be the same person as the GCEO;
- (c) commit sufficient time to perform their role effectively;
- (d) play a critical role in promoting mutual trust, efficient functioning of the Board, open discussion, constructive dissent from decisions and constructive support for decisions after they have been made;
- (e) ensure that all Directors receive an agenda, minutes of prior meetings and adequate background information on each agenda item in writing well before each Board meeting;
- (f) encourage and promote critical and objective discussion and ensure that dissenting views can be freely expressed, discussed and recorded in the minutes of the Board meeting; and
- (g) ensure that Board decisions are taken on sound and well-informed bases.
- **2.5.2** Information from Executive Directors Executive Directors shall provide the Board with all relevant business and financial information within their cognizance, and shall recognize that their role as a Director is different from their role as an officer of the Company.
- **2.5.3 Independence of Non-executive Directors** Non-executive Directors shall be fully independent of management and shall constructively scrutinize and challenge management including the management performance of Executive Directors.
- **2.5.4 Number of Non-executive Directors and Independent Directors –** At least half of the Company's Board shall be Non-executive Directors and at least three of those persons shall be Independent Directors
- **2.5.5 Deputy Chairman/men** The Deputy Chairman/men shall not be the GCEO. The Board may elect from amongst its members a Deputy Chair to step in should the Chair be temporarily or permanently unavailable, upon such term as the Board may prescribe from time to time.
- **2.5.6** Review of independence The Board shall review the independence of each Independent Director at least annually in light of interests disclosed by them and the criteria in Appendix A (*Definition of Independent Director*). Each Independent Director shall provide the Board with all necessary and updated information for this purpose.
- 2.5.7 Meeting of Independent Directors To facilitate free and open communication among Independent Directors, each Board meeting may be preceded or followed with a session at which only Independent Directors are present, should the Independent Directors decide to do so. The Chairman (if not an Independent Director) may meet with the Independent Directors (separately from the other Directors) on an "as needed" basis so that the Independent Directors may provide feedback to the Chairman on the running of the Board.

2.6 THE BOARD'S REPRESENTATION OF ALL SHAREHOLDERS OF THE COMPANY

2.6.1 Shareholder representation — Each Director shall consider himself/herself as representing all shareholders and shall act accordingly. The Board shall avoid having representatives of specific groups or interests within its membership and shall not allow itself to become a battleground of vested interests. Each Controlling Shareholder (or a controlling group of shareholders acting in concert) shall recognize its or their specific responsibility to the other shareholders, which is direct and is separate from that of the Board. Minority shareholders shall generally look to Independent Directors' diligent regard for their interests, in preference to seeking specific representation on the Board.

2.6.2 Controlling Shareholders' responsibilities – Each Controlling Shareholder, both Controlling and non-Controlling Shareholders shall be aware of Controlling Shareholders' specific responsibilities regarding their duty of loyalty to the Company and conflicts of interest and also of rights that minority shareholders may have to elect specific Directors under the Company Law or if the Company has adopted cumulative voting for Directors. The Chairman or other individual delegated by the Chairman shall take the lead in explaining this with the help of the Company Secretary and the Company's lawyers.

2.7 DIRECTORS' ACCESS TO INDEPENDENT ADVICE

- **2.7.1** Independent advice The Board shall ensure by way of formal procedures that individual Directors have access to independent legal or other professional advice at the Company's expense whenever they judge this necessary to discharge their responsibilities as Directors and this shall be in accordance with the Company's policy approved by the Board.
- **2.7.2** Access to Secretary of the Board Individual Directors shall also have access to the Secretary of the Board, who shall have responsibility for reporting to the Board on Board procedures. Both the appointment and removal of the Secretary of the Board shall be a matter for the Board as a whole, not for the GCEO or any other officer.
- **2.7.3** Recording dissent Whenever a Director has serious concerns which cannot be resolved concerning the running of the Company or a proposed action, he/she shall ensure that the concerns are recorded in the Board minutes and that any dissent from a Board action is noted or delivered in writing. Upon resignation, a Non-executive Director shall provide a written statement to the Chairman, for circulation to the Board, if he/she has any such concerns.

2.8 DIRECTORS' COMMUNICATION WITH MANAGEMENT

- **2.8.1 Management participation** While management members are not entitled by right to attend Board meetings, the Board encourages participation by management regarding matters the Board is considering, and also by management members who by reason of responsibilities or succession, the GCEO believes shall have exposure to the Directors.
- **2.8.2** Access to management Non-executive Directors shall have free access to the Company's management beyond that provided in Board meetings. Such access shall be through the chairman of the Audit Committee or the GCEO.

2.9 COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

- **2.9.1 Creation of committees** The Board may, from time to time, create specialised committees when and as such committees are needed. The Board has established the following specialised committees:
 - (a) The Audit Committee, which is responsible to the Board for ensuring the integrity and effectiveness of the Group's system of financial, accounting and risk management controls and practices. The Committee is also responsible for recommending the appointment, compensation and oversight of the external auditors and the appointment of the internal auditor. The formal mandate of the Audit Committee is set out in Appendix B (Audit Committee Charter).
 - (b) The Corporate Governance Committee, which assists the Board in shaping and monitoring the corporate governance policies and practices of the Group and evaluating compliance with policies and procedures; the Committee also reviews and assesses the adequacy of the Group's policies and practices on corporate governance. The Committee also makes recommendations to the Board with regard to appointments to the Board and the size and composition of the Board and its committees.

The formal mandate of the Corporate Governance Committee is set out in Appendix C (*Corporate Governance Committee Charter*).

- (c) The Board Risk Committee, which is responsible for the continual review and approval of the Group's Credit and Risk Policies and the consideration and approval of related limit applications and those matters that are beyond senior management's delegated authority. The Committee reviews and makes recommendations to the Board regarding the Medium Term and Annual Risk Strategy/Appetite, within which business strategy, objectives and targets are formulated. The Committee delegates authority to senior management to conduct day-to-day business within the prescribed policy and strategy parameters, whilst ensuring that processes and controls are adequate to manage the Group's Risk Policies and Strategy. The formal mandate of the Board Risk Committee is set out in Appendix D (Board Risk Committee Charter).
- (d) The Remuneration Committee is responsible for overseeing the design and operation of the remuneration systems of the Company and the Group, with particular regard to Approved Persons and Material Risk Takers, and for ensuring that such systems are not primarily controlled by the GCEO or other members of the executive management of the Group, as well as senior management appointments. With regard to remuneration, the overarching purpose of the Remuneration Committee is to consider, agree and recommend to the Board an overall remuneration policy and philosophy for the Company and the Group that is aligned with the Company's long term business strategy, business objectives, risk appetite, values and long term interests, whilst recognising the interests of relevant stakeholders. Such policy must be approved by the Shareholders. The formal mandate of the Nomination and Compensation Committee is set out in Appendix E (Remuneration Committee Charter).
- (e) The Compliance Committee, which is responsible to the Board for monitoring compliance of the Group in the various countries in which the Group operates. The formal mandate of the Compliance Committee is set out in Appendix [G] (Board Compliance Committee Charter).
- (f) Ad hoc Committees: such as the Board Strategy Committee. The formal mandate of the Board Strategy Committee is set out in Appendix F (Board Strategy Committee Charter).
- **2.9.2** Non-Directors on Committees A committee may invite Directors who are not members to participate in a committee's meetings so that the committee may gain the benefit of their advice and expertise in financial or other areas.
- **2.9.3 Mandate of Committees** Committees must act only within their formal written mandates (as approved by the Board) and, therefore, the Board may not allow any committee to dominate or effectively replace the whole Board in its decision-making responsibility.

2.10 ATTENDANCE AT BOARD / COMMITTEE MEETINGS

- **2.10.1 Minimum attendance** Individual Directors should attend at least 75% of all Board meetings in a given financial year to enable the Board to discharge its responsibilities effectively. Notwithstanding the Articles, voting and attendance proxies for Board meetings are prohibited at all times.
- **2.10.2** Recording of attendance record The absence of Directors at Board and committee meetings must be noted in the meeting minutes. In addition, Board attendance percentage must be reported during any general assembly meeting when Directors stand for re-election.
- **2.10.3 CBB notification of non-attendance** In the event that a Director has not attended at least 75% of Board meetings in any given financial year, the Company is required by the HC Module to notify the CBB within one month from the Company's financial year-end (as at each annual shareholder meeting where the financials

are approved) indicating which Director has failed to satisfy this requirement, his/her level of attendance and any mitigating circumstances affecting his/her non-attendance. The CBB shall then consider the matter and determine whether disciplinary action, including disqualification of that Director is appropriate. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in accordance with the Articles, the Board may deem that any Director that fails to attend any three consecutive meetings of the Board to have resigned.

LOYALTY TO THE COMPANY

3.1 PERSONAL ACCOUNTABILITY

- **3.1.1 Duty of loyalty** Directors must exercise their fiduciary and other duties of care, candor and loyalty to the Company in accordance with local laws and regulations. Each Director must:
 - (a) understand the Board's role and responsibilities pursuant to the CBB Rulebook, the Commercial Company Law and any other laws or regulations that may govern their responsibilities from time to time;
 - (b) consider themselves as representing all shareholders and must act accordingly; and
 - (c) ensure that they receive adequate and timely information before each meeting and must study it carefully.

The duty of loyalty described in this Section Error! Reference source not found. includes a duty to act with honesty, integrity and care for the best interest of the Company and its shareholders and other stakeholders, not to use property of the Company for his/her personal needs as though it was his/her own property, not to disclose confidential information of the Company or use it for his/her personal profit, make every practicable effort to arrange their personal and business affairs to avoid a conflict of interest with the Company, not to take business opportunities of the Company for himself/herself, not to compete in business with the Company, and to serve the Company's interest in any transactions with the Company in which he/she has a personal interest.

- **3.1.2** "Personal interest" A Director and a CBB approved person shall be considered to have a "personal interest" in a transaction with the Company if:
 - (a) he himself/she herself; or
 - (b) a member of his/her family (i.e. spouse, father, mother, sons, daughters, brothers or sisters); or
 - (c) another company of which he/she is a Director or controlling shareholder,

is a party to the transaction or has a material financial interest in the transaction. Transactions and interests which are de minimis in value shall not be included.

3.2 AVOIDANCE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Each Director and CBB approved person shall avoid, to the extent possible, activities that could create conflicts of interest or the appearance of conflicts of interest.

3.3 DISCLOSURE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

- **3.3.1 Disclosure to the Board** Each Director and Approved Person shall:
 - (a) promptly disclose to the entire Board any matter that may result, or has already resulted, in a conflict of interest in their activities with and commitments to, other organisations as they arise; and

(b) abstain from getting involved in or voting on any matter where they may have a conflict of interest or where their objectivity or ability to properly fulfil duties to the Company may be otherwise compromised.

Each Director and CBB approved person shall annually declare in writing all of their other interests in other enterprises or activities (whether as a shareholder of above 5% of the voting capital of a company, a manager, or other form of significant participation) to the Board (or the Remuneration Committee or the Audit Committee) on an annual basis.

- **3.3.2** Unanimous Board approval for material conflicts Any decision to enter into transactions under which a Director or Approved Person would have conflicts of interest or personal interest(s) that are material, shall be formally and unanimously approved by the full Board.
- **3.3.3 Material conflicts of interest** Subject to Section 3.3.2 (*Unanimous Board approval for material conflicts*) Directors shall:
 - (a) not enter into competition with the Company;
 - (b) not demand or accept substantial gifts from the Company for himself/herself or his/her connected persons;
 - (c) not misuse the Company's assets;
 - (d) not use the Company's privileged information or take advantage of business opportunities to which the Company is entitled, for himself/herself or his/her associates; and
 - (e) absent themselves from any discussions or decision-making that involves a subject where they are incapable of providing objective advice, or which involves a subject or (proposed) transaction where a conflict of interest exists.

3.4 DISCLOSURE OF RELATIVES TO THE BOARD

The GCEO must disclose to the Board on an annual basis those individuals who are occupying controlled functions and who are relatives of any Approved Persons.

APPOINTMENT, TRAINING AND EVALUATION OF THE BOARD

4.1 BOARD NOMINATIONS TO SHAREHOLDERS

- **4.1.1 Proposed Directors** Each proposal by the Board to the shareholders for election or re-election of a Director shall be accompanied by a recommendation from the Board, a summary of the advice of the Corporate Governance Committee, and the following specific information:
 - (a) the term to be served, which may not exceed three years (but there need not be a limit on reelection for further terms);
 - (b) biographical details and professional qualifications;
 - (c) in the case of an Independent Director, a statement that the Board has determined that the criteria in Appendix A (*Definition of Independent Director*) have been met;
 - (d) any other directorships held;
 - (e) particulars of other positions which involve significant time commitments; and
 - (f) details of relationships between:
 - (i) the candidate and the Company; and
 - (ii) the candidate and other Directors of the Company.
- **4.1.2** Age of Directors Without prejudice to the right of the shareholders of the Company to elect or nominate Directors of any age, the Board considers that Directors that they propose for election or re-election by the shareholders should not generally exceed the age of 70 at the time of the relevant election.
- **4.1.3 Term limits** There are no limits on the number of terms that can be served by a Director; other than Independent Directors who shall not have been a member of the Board for more than three consecutive full or partial terms as a result of his/her nomination/re-election, and in any event pursuant to the HC Module.
- **4.1.4 GCEO** If the GCEO also sits on the Board as an Executive Director and he/she resigns or retires, his/her office shall be vacated effective on the day his/her executive directorship shall cease, unless the Board elects otherwise and in this case, he/she must not be appointed as an Independent Director of the Company unless a period of three years has passed from the date of his/her resignation/retirement. Additionally, where the GCEO is terminated from his/her position, he/she must not be appointed or retained as an Executive Director.
- **4.1.5** Share ownership Directors are not required to own any shares in the Company.
- **4.1.6 Chairman confirmation** The Chairman shall confirm to shareholders when proposing re-election of a Director that, following a formal performance evaluation, the person's performance continues to be effective and continues to demonstrate commitment to the role.

4.2 INDUCTION AND TRAINING OF DIRECTORS

- **4.2.1 Oversight and Corporate Governance Role** Directors must understand their oversight and corporate governance role and be able to exercise sound, objective judgment about the affairs of the Company.
- **4.2.2** Induction of new Director/s When a new Director is inducted, the Chairman or the Company's legal counsel or compliance officer or other individual delegated by the Chairman, shall review the Board's role and duties with that person, particularly covering legal and regulatory requirements of this Charter, the Code and the HC Module.

The Board shall ensure that each new Director receives a formal and tailored induction to ensure his/her contribution to the Board from the beginning of his/her term. The induction shall include meetings with senior management, visits to Company facilities, presentations regarding strategic plans, significant financial, accounting and risk management issues, compliance programs, its internal and independent auditors and legal counsel. In this respect, the Board must ensure that sufficient time, budget and other resources are allocated annually for such induction programs.

- **4.2.3 Induction open to continuing Directors** All continuing Directors shall be invited to attend orientation meetings and all Directors shall continually educate themselves as to the Company's business and corporate governance.
- **4.2.4 Management programs and presentations** Management, in consultation with the Chairman, shall hold programs and presentations to Directors respecting the Company's business and industry, which may include periodic attendance at conferences and management meetings. The Corporate Governance Committee shall oversee Directors' corporate governance educational activities.
- **4.2.5 Director appointment agreements** The Company shall have a written appointment agreement with each Director which recites the Directors' powers, duties, responsibilities and accountabilities and other matters relating to their appointment including their term, the time commitment envisaged, the committee assignment (if any), their remuneration and expense reimbursement entitlement, and their access to independent professional advice at the expense of the Company when that is needed.

4.3 EVALUATION OF THE BOARD AND EACH COMMITTEE

- **4.3.1 Annual evaluation** At least annually the Board shall conduct an evaluation of its performance and the performance of each committee and each individual Director. The evaluation process shall include:
 - (a) assessing how the Board operates,
 - (b) evaluating the performance of each committee in light of its specific purposes and responsibilities, which shall include review of the self-evaluations undertaken by each committee,
 - (c) reviewing each Director's work, his/her attendance at Board and committee meetings, and his/her constructive involvement in discussions and decision making,
 - (d) reviewing the Board's current composition against its desired composition with a view toward maintaining an appropriate balance of skills and experience and a view toward planned and progressive refreshing of the Board; and
 - (e) recommendations for new Directors to replace long-standing Directors or those Directors whose contribution to the Company or its committees (such as the Audit Committee) is not adequate.
- **4.3.2** Administration of evaluation by committee While the evaluation is a responsibility of the entire Board, it shall be organized and assisted by an internal Board committee and, when appropriate, with the help of

external experts.

4.3.3 Reporting to shareholders – The Board shall report to the shareholders, at each annual shareholder meeting, that evaluations have been done.

REMUNERATION

5.1 STANDARD FOR ALL REMUNERATION

Subject to Section 5.3, the remuneration of both Directors and employees of the Company shall be sufficient enough to attract, retain and motivate persons of the quality needed to run the Company successfully, but the Company shall avoid paying more than is necessary for that purpose. In particular, Approved Persons and Material Risk Takers must be remunerated fairly and responsibly. More specifically, the remuneration must be sufficient to attract, retain and motivate persons.

5.2 NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION

Remuneration of Non-executive Directors shall not include performance-related elements such as grants of shares, share options or other deferred stock-related incentive schemes, bonuses, or pension benefits.

5.3 COMPLIANCE WITH REMUNERATION RULES

The remuneration of Directors and employees of the Company shall be in accordance with the requirements of the HC Module, the Code, the Company Law, the constitutional documents of the Company and such other legal and/or regulatory requirements which may from time to time be applicable to the Company.

THE BOARD MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE

- 6.1 ESTABLISHMENT OF MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE.
- **6.1.1 Senior Officers** The Board shall approve the appointment of the following senior officers of the Company:
 - (a) the GCEO and any of his/her deputies;
 - (b) the Group Chief Operating Officer;
 - (c) the Group Head of Wholesale Banking;
 - (d) the Group Chief Financial Officer;
 - (e) the Group Chief Auditor;
 - (f) the Group Chief Risk and Credit Officer;
 - (g) the Secretary of the Board; and
 - (h) any other officer designated Grade 17 or above,

and shall also include such other officers as the Board considers appropriate, or as required by a relevant licensing or listing requirement.

- **6.1.2 Group Organisation Chart** The senior officers of the Company referred to in Section 6.1.1 shall have reporting lines as set out in the Group Organisation Chart, as from time to time approved by the Board.
- 6.2 TITLES, AUTHORITIES, DUTIES AND REPORTING RESPONSIBILITIES.
- **6.2.1** Appointment of Management The Board shall adopt by-laws prescribing each senior officer's title, authorities, duties and internal reporting responsibilities. This shall be done with the advice of the Remuneration Committee and in consultation with the GCEO, to whom the other officers shall normally report. These provisions shall include but shall not be limited to the following:
 - (a) the GCEO shall have authority to act generally in the Company's name, representing the Company's interests in concluding transactions on the Company's behalf and giving instructions to other officers and Company employees;
 - (b) the chief financial officer shall be responsible and accountable
 - (i) for the complete, timely, reliable and accurate preparation of the Company's financial statements, in accordance with the accounting standards and policies of the Company; and
 - (ii) for presenting the Board with a balanced and understandable assessment of the Company's financial situation, and
 - (c) the Secretary of the Board's duties shall include arranging, recording and following up on the actions, decisions and meetings of the Board and of the shareholders (both at annual and extraordinary meetings) in books to be kept for that purpose;

- (d) The internal auditor's duties shall include providing an independent and objective review of the efficiency of the Company's operations including a review of the accuracy and reliability of the Company's accounting records and financial reports as well as a review of the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company's risk management, control, and governance processes.
- **6.2.2 Limitations on authority** The Board shall also specify any limits which it wishes to set on the authority of the GCEO or other officers, such as monetary maximums for transactions which they may authorize without separate Board approval.
- **6.2.3 Secretary of the Board** The Secretary of the Board shall be given general responsibility for reviewing the Company's procedures and advising the Board directly on such matters. Whenever practical, the Secretary of the Board shall be a person with legal or similar professional experience and training.
- **6.2.4 Corporate Governance Officer** –Secretary of the Board shall act as the Company's Corporate Governance Officer to carry out the tasks of verifying the Company's compliance with corporate governance rules, the laws, regulations and resolutions issued to implement them.
- **Succession planning** At least annually the Board shall review and concur in a succession plan addressing the policies and principles for selecting a successor to the GCEO, both in emergencies and in the normal course of business. The succession plan shall include an assessment of the experience, performance, skills and planned career paths for possible successors to the GCEO.

COMMUNICATIONS WITH SHAREHOLDERS

7.1 SHAREHOLDERS' MEETINGS.

- **7.1.1** Conduct of shareholders' meetings The Board shall observe both the letter and the intent of the Company Law's requirements for shareholder meetings including the following.
 - (a) Notices of meetings must be honest, accurate and not misleading. They shall clearly state and, where necessary, explain the nature of the business of the meeting.
 - (b) Meetings shall be held during normal business hours and at a place convenient for the greatest number of shareholders to attend.
 - (c) Notices of meetings shall encourage shareholders to participate by proxy and shall refer to procedures for appointing a proxy and for directing the proxy how to vote on a particular resolution. The proxy agreement shall list the agenda items and shall specify the vote (such as "yes," "no" or "abstain").
 - (d) Notices shall ensure that all material information and documentation is provided to shareholders on each agenda item for any shareholder meeting, including but not limited to any recommendations or dissents of Directors.
 - (e) The Board shall propose a separate resolution at any meeting on each substantially separate issue, so that unrelated issues are not "bundled" together.
 - (f) In meetings where Directors are to be elected or removed the Board shall ensure that each person is voted on separately, so that the shareholders can evaluate each person individually.
 - (g) The chairman of the meeting shall encourage questions from shareholders, including questions regarding the Company's corporate governance guidelines.
 - (h) The minutes of the meeting must be made available to shareholders upon their request as soon as possible but not later than 30 days after the meeting.
 - (i) Disclosure of all material facts must be made to the shareholders by the Chairman prior to any vote by the shareholders.
- **7.1.2 Director attendance at shareholder meetings** The Company shall require all Directors to attend and be available to answer questions from shareholders at any shareholder meeting and, in particular, ensure that the respective chairmen of the Audit Committee and Remuneration Committee are ready to answer appropriate questions regarding matters within their committee's responsibility (it being understood that confidential and proprietary business information may be kept confidential).
- **7.1.3** Attendance of external auditor at shareholder meetings The Company shall require its external auditor to attend the annual shareholders' meeting and be available to answer shareholders' questions concerning the conduct and conclusions of the audit.
- **7.1.4 Website** The Company shall maintain the Company website. The Company shall dedicate a specific section of its website to describing shareholders' rights to participate and vote at each shareholders' meeting, and

shall post significant documents relating to meetings including the full text of notices and minutes. For confidential information, the Company shall grant a controlled access to such information to its shareholders.

DISCLOSURE OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

8.1 DISCLOSURE UNDER THE COMPANY LAW

- **8.1.1 Website** The Company shall publish this Charter on its website.
- **8.1.2** Compliance and reporting At each annual shareholders' meeting the Board shall report on the Company's compliance with this Charter and the Code, and explain the extent if any to which it has varied them or believes that any variance or noncompliance was justified, and on the matters on which the Board is required to report as specified from time to time in the Code or pursuant to any other applicable laws and regulations.
- **8.1.3** Information maintenance Any information requiring to be disclosed pursuant to Section 8.1.2 shall be maintained on the Company's website or held at the Company's premises on behalf of the shareholders.
- **8.1.4** Board responsibility for disclosure The Board shall oversee the processes of disclosure and communications with internal and external stakeholders. The Board shall ensure that disclosures made by the Company are fair, transparent, comprehensive and timely and reflect the character of the Company and the nature, complexity and risks inherent in the Company's business activities.

SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

9.1 SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

- **9.1.1 Bank ABC social agenda** the Bank considers the social agenda of its sustainability strategy to be critical. Employees are our most valuable assets. We also recognise the vital role that the Bank plays in developing and supporting its communities through its Corporate Social Responsibility program.
- **9.1.2 Employee Engagement and Development** Recognizing employees as pivotal to achieving sustainability goals, the Bank shall foster a culture of continuous learning, provide training on sustainability practices, and encourage participation in sustainability initiatives.
- 9.1.3 Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) The Bank Company shall provide an annual report on its corporate social responsibility activities. The report shall explain these activities and the amounts spent thereon, and measure their impact and sustainability. The Bank will set out its CSR philosophy, policies and principles towards the community. An annual plan will be developed that, at a minimum, contains a budget allocated to social responsibility requirements together with the community and segment or social areas targeted by the Company as defined in the donation policy.
- **9.1.4 Governance and Oversight** Responsibility for achieving the Bank's social agenda shall be assigned to a designated committee or senior executive role, overseeing strategy development and implementation, monitoring progress, and reporting regularly to the Board of Directors.

MISCELLANEOUS

10.1 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 10.1.1 **Relationship with the articles** In the event of any conflict between the terms of this Charter and the articles of association of the Company, the terms of the articles of association of the Company shall prevail.
- 10.1.2 **Retention Policy** Once the official minutes of a meeting of the Board have been approved, all prior drafts of such minutes and related notes shall be destroyed.
- 10.1.3 Interaction with Third Parties Individual Directors may, at the request of the management of the Company (but not otherwise), from time to time meet or otherwise communicate with various interested third parties with regard to the affairs of the Company. Such communications should generally be effected by, or with the concurrence of, the Chairman. However, as a general rule, Directors should maintain any information relating to the Company that they acquired in the course of their duties in strict confidence.

APPENDIX A

DEFINITION OF INDEPENDENT DIRECTOR

1. Determination by the Board

Under this Charter an "Independent Director" is a Director whom the Board has specifically determined has no material relationship which could affect his/her independence of judgment, taking into account all known facts. The Board shall consider that, although a particular Director meets the formal requirements, he/she may not be independent owing to specific circumstances of the person or the Company, ownership structure of the Company, or for any other reason. The Board's determination shall be a good faith finding after diligent review and full discussion.

2. Formal Requirements

"Independent Director" means a Director of the Company who will not have been a member of the Board for more than three consecutive full or partial terms as a result of his/her nomination/re-election, and who, or whose family shareholders either separately or together with him/her or each other, does not have any material pecuniary relationships or transactions with the Company (not counting Director's remuneration for this purpose) and in particular who, during the one year preceding the time in question met all the following conditions:

- (a) was not an employee of the Company;
- (b) did not:
 - (i) make to, or receive from, the Company payments of more than BD 31,000 or equivalent (not counting Director's remuneration);
 - (ii) own more than a 10% share or other ownership interest, directly or indirectly, in an entity that made to or received from the Company payments of more than such amount;
 - (iii) act as a general partner, manager, director or officer of a partnership or company that made to or received from the Company payments of more than such amount;
 - (iv) have any significant contractual or business relationship with the Company which could be seen to materially interfere with the person's capacity to act in an independent manner;
- (c) did not own directly or indirectly (including for this purpose ownership by any family member or related person) 5% or more of the shares of any type or class of the Company;
- (d) was not engaged directly or indirectly as an auditor or professional advisor for the Company; and
- (e) was not an associate of a Director or a member of senior management of the Company; and
- (f) was not an associate of a Director, member of senior management or board member of the Company.

For purposes of this definition, the 'payments' referred to in paragraph (b)(i), (b)(ii) and (b)(iii) do not include monies received from dividends, deposits, investments and credit facilities arising from the Company's normal business activities, but instead ordinarily refer to monies received (and/or payable during the period in question) for services rendered to the Company by the director or company concerned, or paid (or payable) by the concerned director or company to the Company for services provided by the Company.

Dividends, deposits, investment accounts and credit facilities are to be considered under item (b)(iv) of this definition.

For the purpose of the definition of "Independent Director":

- (a) where the term "family" or "family member or related persons" is used reference is made to: spouse, father, mother, son(s) or daughter(s); and
- (b) where the term "associate" is used reference is made to:
 - (i) spouse, father, mother, son(s) or daughter(s); or
 - (ii) a person who is an employee or partner of the Director or of the firm represented or owned by the Director.

APPENDIX B

BOARD AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

1. Purpose of the Board Audit Committee

The purpose of the Board Audit Committee, without prejudice to Section 5 below, is to:

- (a) review the Company's accounting and financial practices;
- (b) review the integrity of the Company's financial controls (and to ensure the adequacy of credit and legal provisioning), the financial statements and the effectiveness of the Company's internal controls and governance systems and frameworks; the information needs of the Board to perform its monitoring responsibilities must be defined in writing, and regularly monitored by the Board Audit Committee;
- (c) review the Company's compliance with legal requirements;
- (d) recommend the appointment, compensation and oversight of the Company's external auditor; and
- (e) oversee the Company's internal audit function and recommend to the Board the appointment of the Company's Group Chief Internal Auditor (the "**GCA**").

2. Authority

In its review of the systems and controls framework in this Section 1, the Board Audit Committee may:

- (a) make effective use of the work of external and internal auditors. The Board Audit Committee must ensure the integrity of the Company's accounting and financial reporting systems through regular independent review (by internal and external audit). Audit findings must be used as an independent check on the information received from management about the Company's operations and performance and the effectiveness of internal controls;
- (b) appoint external advisors at its discretion to obtain assessments, stress/scenario tests and/or independent judgement;
- (c) engage senior management to assist the Board Audit Committee in the oversight of risk management; and
- (d) ensure that senior management have put in place appropriate systems of control for the business of the Company and the information needs of the Board; in particular, there shall be appropriate systems and functions for identifying as well as for monitoring risk, the financial position of the Company, and compliance with applicable laws, regulations and best practice standards. The systems must produce information on a timely basis.

3. Board Audit Committee Membership and Qualifications

The Board Audit Committee must have at least three members.

A majority of the members of the Board Audit Committee shall be Independent Directors (based on the criteria stated in Appendix A (*Definition of Independent Director*) to the Corporate Governance Charter), including its chair.

Neither the Chairman of the Board nor the GCEO shall be a member of the Board Audit Committee.

At least one member of the Board Audit Committee has to have competence in accounting and/or auditing. The Board Audit Committee members as a whole shall have sufficient technical expertise to enable the Board Audit Committee to perform its functions effectively. Technical expertise means that members shall have recent and relevant financial ability and experience, which includes:

- (a) an ability to read and understand corporate financial statements including the Company's balance sheet, income statement and cash flow statement and changes in shareholders' equity;
- (b) an understanding of the accounting principles which are applicable to the Company's financial statements;
- (c) experience in evaluating financial statements that have a level of accounting complexity comparable to that which can be expected in the Company's business;
- (d) an understanding of internal controls and procedures for financial reporting; and
- (e) an understanding of the Board Audit Committee's functions and importance.

4. Board Audit Committee Structure and Operations

The Board Audit Committee shall elect one member as its chair who must be an Independent Director. And not be the chairperson of any other mandated Board committee.

The Board Audit Committee shall meet at least four times a year.

The quorum necessary for the transaction of business shall be the majority of members. A duly convened meeting of the Board Audit Committee at which a quorum is present shall be competent to exercise all or any of the authorities, powers and discretions vested in or exercisable by the Board Audit Committee. All decisions of the Board Audit Committee shall be taken on a majority basis. In the event of a tied vote, the chairman of the Board Audit Committee shall have an additional casting vote.

The Board Audit Committee may meet without any other officer of the Company present. Only the Board Audit Committee may decide if a non-member of the Board Audit Committee shall attend for a particular meeting or a particular agenda item. Non-members who are Not Directors of the Company may attend meetings of the Board Audit Committee to provide their expertise, but may not vote.

The Board Audit Committee shall meet with the external auditor at least twice per year, and at least once per year in the absence of any members of executive management.

The GCA reports directly to the Chairman of the Board Audit Committee and administratively to the GCEO.

Either the GCA of the Company or such other member of the Company's internal audit function as the Board Audit Committee may determine shall act as the secretary to the Board Audit Committee.

The Board Audit Committee shall report regularly to the full Board on its activities.

5. Board Audit Committee Duties and Responsibilities

The following are the duties and responsibilities of the Board Audit Committee:

5.1 Financial Statements

- (a) review and discuss with the external auditor the results of its audit, any difficulties the auditor encountered, including any restrictions on its access to requested information and any disagreements or difficulties encountered with management;
- (b) review and discuss with management and the external auditor each annual and each quarterly financial statements of the Company including judgments made in connection with the financial statements;
- (c) discuss problems and reservations arising from the interim and final audits, and any matters the auditor may wish to discuss (in the absence of management where necessary); review the representation letter, the external auditor's management letters and management's responses thereto;
- (d) review and discuss possible improprieties in financial reporting or other matters, and ensure that arrangements are in place for independent investigation and follow-up regarding such matters;
- (e) review reports on loan loss provisions and evaluate the reasons which led to the need for significant items of provisions; and
- (f) to encourage management accountability for the financial statements required by the Directors, the GCEO and Chief Financial Officer shall state in writing to the Board Audit Committee and the Board as a whole that the Company's interim and annual financial statements present a true and fair view, in all material respects, of the Company's financial condition and results of operations in accordance with applicable accounting standards.

5.2 External Audit

- (a) be responsible for the selection, appointment, remuneration, oversight and termination where appropriate of the external auditor, subject to ratification by the Company's Board and shareholders. The external auditor shall report directly to the Board Audit Committee;
- (b) developing and implementing policies to review and monitor the external auditor's independence and the effectiveness of the audit process, considering relevant professional, regulatory, ethical and other requirements;
- (c) discuss with the external auditor before the audit commences the nature and scope of the audit plan, and ensure effective co-ordination as between external auditors where more than one audit firm is involved;
- (d) developing and implementing policies to monitor rotation arrangements for audit engagement partners / external auditors; and
- (e) developing and implementing policies on the engagement of the external auditor to supply non-audit services, taking into account relevant regulatory requirements and best practise, including providing advance approval of any non-audit services to be supplied by the external auditor that are not prohibited by relevant legislation (in amounts to be pre-determined by the Committee) and the fees for any such services.

5.3 Internal Audit

(a) oversee the Company's internal audit function and maintain tools to ensure the quality of the internal audit function;

- (b) ensure the GCA confirms at least annually, the organisational independence of the internal audit function to the Board Audit Committee;
- (c) review, discuss and make recommendations regarding the selection, appointment and termination where appropriate of the GCA;
- (d) provide the internal audit function with a framework to carry out their assignments with objectivity, including the budget allocated to the internal audit function, and monitor the responsiveness of management to the Board Audit Committee's recommendations and findings;
- (e) review and discuss the activities, performance and adequacy of the Company's internal auditing personnel and procedures and the effectiveness and efficiency of the internal control and risk management frameworks, and any changes in those;
- (f) ensure coordination between the internal and external auditors, and ensure that the internal audit function is adequately resourced and has appropriate standing within the Company;
- (g) consider the major findings of internal investigations and management's response thereto; review and discuss Internal Audit Reports and corrective actions with particular attention to "Critical" and "Significant" issues, management responses, and ensuring the issues are resolved in line with the Central Bank of Bahrain specified timelines, and making appropriate recommendations to the Board where necessary;
- (h) discuss with the GCA periodically and, on at least an annual basis, approve:
 - (i) the Internal Audit Charter;
 - (ii) Internal Audit's Audit Manual including the risk assessment methodology; and
 - (iii) the Internal Audit plan, including approval of material changes thereto.
- (i) discuss with the GCA periodically:
 - (i) adequacy of the Company's internal controls;
 - (ii) progress against the Internal Audit plan;
 - (iii) the Internal Audit function and responsibilities and any scope restrictions encountered during the execution of the Internal Audit responsibilities; and
 - (iv) key performance measures regarding the operation and effectiveness of Internal Audit.
- (j) every five years, to commission an independent external quality assurance review of the internal audit function.

5.4 Reporting Responsibilities

- (a) provide an open avenue for communication between internal audit, the external auditors and the Board;
- (b) regularly reports to the Board about Committee activities, issues, and related recommendations; and

(c) review of any other reports the Company issues that relate to the Board Audit Committee responsibilities.

5.5 Other Responsibilities

- (a) review significant issues and concerns raised by subsidiaries' audit committees;
- (b) developing and implementing a formal policy detailing the Committee's responsibilities related to the subsidiaries' audit committees;
- (c) ensure that the Company meets its obligations under CBB regulatory guidelines;
- (d) meet with Senior Management in separate closed sessions during the audit committee meeting; where the Director deem appropriate at each of its meetings;
- (e) meet separately with the GCA, and separately with the GCCRO at least once a year in the absence of the GCEO and any executive management, to discuss any matters privately;
- (f) consider other matters referred to it from time to time by the Board; and
- (g) the Board Audit Committee will formally review this Charter on an annual basis.

6. Board Audit Committee Resources and Authority

The Board Audit Committee shall have the resources and authority necessary for its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to select, retain, terminate and approve the fees of outside legal, accounting or other advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate, without seeking the approval of the Board or management. The Company shall provide appropriate funding for the compensation of any such persons.

7. Board Audit Committee Performance Evaluation

The Board Audit Committee shall prepare and review with the Board an annual performance evaluation of the Board Audit Committee, which shall compare the Board Audit Committee's performance with the above requirements and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the Board Audit Committee's charter. The report must be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.

APPENDIX C

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER

1. Constitution

Pursuant to Article 30 of the Articles of Association of Arab Banking Corporation (B.S.C.) (the "Company") which empowers the Board of Directors (the "Board") of the Company to establish committees from its member directors, the Board hereby resolves to constitute a corporate governance committee of the Board known as the "Corporate Governance Committee" with effect from 26 July, 2004.

2. Purpose

The primary purpose of the Corporate Governance Committee is to assist the Board in shaping and monitoring the Corporate Governance policies and practices of the Company and evaluating compliance therewith.

3. Composition

- (a) The Corporate Governance Committee shall have at least three members.
- (b) The Corporate Governance Committee shall include only Non-executive Directors of whom a majority are Independent Directors.
- (c) All the members of the Corporate Governance Committee shall be independent of the Company's risk taking functions and committees (for the avoidance of doubt, the Board Risk Committee is not a "risk taking" committee for the purposes of this mandate).
- (d) The Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Company will not be eligible for Membership of the Corporate Governance Committee.
- (e) The Corporate Governance Committee shall elect one member as its chair, provided that the chair shall be an Independent Director.

4. Attendance at Meetings

- (a) The Corporate Governance Committee may at the request of the Chairman of the Corporate Governance Committee invite/request the attendance of the GCEO or any member of management at a meeting of the Corporate Governance Committee as non-voting guest in order to clarify any business transacted by such meeting.
- (b) The Secretary to the Board shall be the Secretary to the Corporate Governance Committee.

5. Frequency of Meetings

Meetings shall be held as required, Provided that at least one meeting shall take place during each financial year.

6. Term

Unless the Board otherwise specifies and subject to any earlier termination of office for whatever reason of a Member before the expiry of his/her term of office in the Corporate Governance Committee, the term of office of the Corporate Governance Committee shall coincide with the term of office of the Board and the Members shall be appointed for a period equal to the duration of the Corporate Governance Committee.

7. Quorum

A meeting of the Corporate Governance Committee shall be valid if attended by a majority of its Members. If the Chairman is not present other members will elect a temporary Chairman for that meeting. The recommendations of the Corporate Governance Committee shall be passed by a majority vote of the Members present at a meeting at which a quorum is present and, in the event of an equal vote, the Chairman shall have a casting vote.

8. Proceedings

The proceedings of the Corporate Governance Committee shall so far as applicable be governed by the provisions of the Articles of Association of the Company for regulating proceedings of the Board.

9. Duties

The Corporate Governance Committee shall have the following duties and responsibilities:

- (a) Review and assess the adequacy of the Company's policies and practices on corporate governance, including the Corporate Governance Charter of the Company and any Board meetings policies and recommend any proposed changes to the Board for approval.
- (b) Review the Company's business practices, particularly as they relate to preserving the good reputation of the Company.
- (c) Make recommendations to the Board from time to time as to changes the Committee believes to be desirable to the size of of the Board relative to its various responsibilities and any committee of the Board.
- (d) Whenever a vacancy arises (including a vacancy resulting from an increase in Board size), recommend to the Board a person to fill the vacancy either through appointment by the Board or through shareholder election.
- (e) In performing the above responsibilities set for in paragraphs (c) and (d) (above), the Committee shall consider any criteria approved by the Board and such other factors as it deems appropriate. These may include judgment, specific skills, experience with other comparable businesses, the relation of a candidate's experience with that of other Board members, and other factors.
- (f) Consider all candidates for Board membership recommended by the shareholders and any candidates proposed by management.
- (g) Identify Board members qualified to fill vacancies on any committee of the Board and recommend to the Board that such person appoint the identified person(s) to such committee.
- (h) Develop appropriate criteria and make recommendations to the Board regarding the independence of Directors and nominees as may be necessary or proper.
- (i) Recommend to the Board the number, identity and responsibilities of Board Committees and the Chair and members of each Committee. This shall include advising the Board on Committee appointments and removal from Committees and rotation of Committee members and Chairs.

- (j) Review the adequacy of the charters adopted by each committee of the Board, and recommend changes as necessary.
- (k) Assist the Board in developing criteria for identifying and selecting qualified individuals who may be nominated for election to serve on board of directors of subsidiaries of the Company.
- (I) Evaluate and recommend to the Board any changes or updates to the Board policy on nomination of Directors to boards of directors of subsidiaries of the Company.
- (m) Periodically review and recommend to the Board applicable Directors related policies, including retirement and indemnification issues (other than Directors' compensation, which shall fall within the remit of the Remuneration Committee).
- (n) Periodically assess the effectiveness of the Board of Directors in meeting its responsibilities, representing the long-term interests of stockholders.
- (o) Report annually to the Board with an assessment of the Board's performance.
- (p) Perform any other duties and responsibilities expressly delegated to the Corporate Governance Committee by the Board from time to time.
- (q) Receive notification by ABC directors of intention to serve on additional outside boards.

10. Powers

The Corporate Governance Committee shall be empowered and authorized to:

- (a) Obtain advise and assistance, as needed, from internal or external legal counsel, accounting firms, search firms or other advisors, with the sole authority to retain, terminate and negotiate the terms and conditions of the assignment.
- (b) Delegate its duties to sub-committees of the Corporate Governance Committee as necessary or appropriate.

11. Reporting Procedures

The Secretary to the Corporate Governance Committee shall submit the minutes of each meeting of the Corporate Governance Committee for the information of the Board at the next upcoming meeting of the Board, following such meeting of the Corporate Governance Committee.

12. Corporate Governance Committee Performance Evaluation

The Corporate Governance Committee shall prepare and review with the Board an annual performance evaluation of the Corporate Governance Committee, which shall compare the Corporate Governance Committee's performance with the above requirements and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the Corporate Governance Committee's charter. The report must be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.

APPENDIX D

BOARD RISK COMMITTEE CHARTER

1. Introduction

The Board of Directors (the "Board") of Arab Banking Corporation (B.S.C.) (the "Company") has the responsibility for setting, and periodically reviewing the overall risk strategy/appetite of the Company which shall govern the parameters within which business is to be conducted. To facilitate this process, the Board resolved, in its meeting on 12 October 2004, to establish the Board Risk Committee (the "Committee"). The mandate given to the Committee, and the authorities vested thereby, are as follows:

2. Membership

- (a) The Committee shall comprise at least three members. A majority of members of the Committee, including the Chairman shall be Independent Directors (based on the criteria stated in Appendix A (*Definition of Independent Director*) to the Corporate Governance Charter. Members of the Committee shall be appointed by the Board, on the recommendation of the Corporate Governance Committee in consultation with the Chairman of the Committee.
- (b) The BRC Chairman must:
 - (i) be independent;
 - (ii) not to be the Chairman of the Board, unless he is considered independent; and
 - (iii) not be the Chairman of any other Board Committee.

(c)

- (d) Unless the Board otherwise specifies and subject to any earlier termination of office for whatever reason of a Member before the expiry of his/her term of office in the Committee, the term of office of the Committee shall coincide with the term of office of the Board and the Members shall be appointed for a period equal to the duration of the Committee.
- (e) The Committee members shall collectively have sufficient risk management experience to enable the Committee to perform its functions effectively.

3. Attendance at Meetings

Only members of the Committee have the right to attend Committee meetings. However, the GCEO, DGCEO, Group Head of Wholesale Banking, Group Head of Treasury & Financial Markets, Group Chief Financial Officer, Group Chief Credit and Risk Officer (GCCRO), Group Chief Operating Officer and the Group Head of Retail Banking & Ila Bank CEO shall be regular attendees at Committee meetings. Other individuals may from time to time be invited by the Committee (acting through the Secretary to the Committee) to attend all or part of any meeting.

4. Secretary

A representative of the Company's Credit & Risk Group shall act as the Secretary of the Committee with the approval of the Chairman.

5. Quorum

- (a) The quorum necessary for the transaction of business shall be three members, two of whom shall be independent. A duly convened meeting of the Committee at which a quorum is present shall be competent to exercise all or any of the authorities, powers and discretions vested in or exercisable by the Committee. Whilst, the BRC shall endeavour to resolve issues by consensus, all decisions of the Committee shall be taken on a majority basis. In the event of a tied vote, the Chairman of the Committee shall have a casting vote.
- (b) The BRC may also deal with matters by way of telephone or video conference, email circulation or electronic communication as may be appropriate.

6. Frequency of meetings

The Committee shall meet at least four times a year and otherwise as required.

7. Notice of meetings

- (a) Meetings of the Committee shall be called by the Secretary of the Committee at the request of the Chairman of the Committee if he/she considers necessary, or upon the recommendation of the Group Chief Credit and Risk Officer.
- (b) Unless otherwise agreed, notice of each meeting confirming the venue, time and date together with an agenda of items to be discussed, shall be forwarded to each member of the Committee, and any other person required to attend prior to the date of the meeting. Supporting papers shall be sent to Committee members, and to other attendees as appropriate.

8. Minutes of meetings

- (a) The Secretary shall minute the proceedings of all meetings of the Committee, including recording the names of those present and in attendance.
- (b) Draft minutes of Committee meetings shall be tabled for approval at the next following Committee meeting.

9. Annual General Meeting

The Committee chairman should attend the annual general meeting to answer shareholder questions on the Committee's activities, if at all addressed to the Committee.

10. Delegation

The Group Risk Committee ("GRC") and the Group Asset Liability Committee (GALCO) shall report to the BRC and operate under the delegated authority of the BRC.

The responsibilities of the GRC and GALCO are defined in their respective ToR's which are approved by the BRC.

11. Duties

The Committee should carry out the duties below for the Company and the Company's group as a whole, as appropriate. The Committee shall:

- (a) review and approve an annual risk appetite, within which management is required to develop business strategy/plans, objectives and targets for achievement;
- (b) advise the Board on the Company's risk appetite, overseeing senior management's implementation of the RAS, reporting on the state of risk culture in the Company, and interacting with and overseeing the GCCRO;
- (c) review and approve the Risk Policies for the Group and ensure each key risk has a policy, process and controls;
- (d) review and approve the Internal Capital Adequacy Assessment Process.
- (e) review and approve the Internal Liquidity Adequacy Assessment Process.
- (f) review and approve the Recover Plan.
- (g) review and approve the stress testing results.
- (h) ensure that Risks are identified, measured, aggregated, controlled, mitigated, monitored and reported on an ongoing basis across all business lines, the Company as a whole, its subsidiaries and overseas branches:
- (i) review and ensure that:
 - (iv) the Company has sufficient and robust management information system and policies, designed to ensure that the Company's risk identification, measurement, aggregation, controlling, mitigation, monitoring and reporting capabilities are commensurate with the Company's size, complexity and risk profile.
 - (v) the Company's risk management infrastructure keeps pace with developments such as balance sheet and revenue growth, increasing complexity of the Company's business, risk configuration or operating structure, geographical expansion, mergers and acquisitions, or the introduction of new products or business lines;
- (j) review the Company's capability to identify and manage new risk types;
- (k) review reports on any material breaches of risk limits and the adequacy of proposed action;
- (I) consider and approve the remit of the risk management function and ensure it has adequate resources and appropriate access to information to enable it to perform its function effectively and in accordance with the relevant professional standards; the Committee shall also ensure the function has adequate independence and is free from management or other restrictions;
- (m) recommend to the Board the appointment and/or removal of the Group Chief Credit and Risk Officer;
- (n) provide the GCCRO the right of direct access to themselves. The BRC shall meet with the GCCRO regularly (twice in a year) without executive directors and GCEO being present;
- (o) oversee the performance of the Group Asset Quality Review department ("GAQR")

- (p) ensure that it commissions a quality review of the effectiveness and efficiency of the risk management framework and function by a third party consultant other than the external auditor within the frequency mandated by the Central Bank of Bahrain. These reviews are to specifically focus on i) ICAAP, ii) Capital Adequacy iii) Recovery and resolution planning iv) Credit Risk Management Framework v) Operational Risk Management Framework vii) Stress Testing Framework, vii) Liquidity Risk Management Framework viii) Compliance with the Reputational Risk requirements. The results of the independent review must be to the CBB within the deadlines specified by the CBB.
- (q) report (through the Committee Chairman) regularly to the full Board on its activities.
- (r) make whatever recommendations to the Board it deems appropriate on any area within its remit where action or improvement is needed.
- (s) ensure effective communication and coordination with the Board Audit Committee to facilitate the exchange of information and effective coverage of all risks, including emerging risks, and any needed adjustments to the risk governance framework of the Company
- (t) have the resources and authority necessary for its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to select, retain, terminate and approve the fees of advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate, without seeking the approval of the Board or Management; the Company shall provide appropriate funding for the compensation of any such persons; and
- (u) prepare and review with the Board an annual performance evaluation of the Committee, which shall compare the Committee's performance with the above requirements and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the Committee's charter. The report must be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.

12. Authority

The Committee is authorised:

- (a) to seek any information it requires from any employee of the Company in order to perform its duties; and
- (b) to call any employee to be questioned at a meeting of the Committee as and when required.

APPENDIX E

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE CHARTER

1. Remuneration Committee Purposes

The Remuneration Committee shall:

- (a) identify persons qualified to become senior officers of the Company listed in Section 6.1.1 of the Company's Corporate Governance Charter other than those officers falling with the paragraph (e) (the Group Chief Auditor, which shall be the responsibility of the Audit Committee) of Section 6.1.1);
- (b) approve the appointment of senior officers of the Company listed in Section 6.1.1 of the Company's Corporate Governance Charter other than senior officer appointments at Grade 19 or above and the appointment of the Group Chief Auditor and the corporate secretary (senior officer appointments at Grade 19 or above and the appointment of the Group Chief Auditor and the corporate secretary shall be approved by the Board);
- (c) oversee the design and operation of the remuneration systems of the Company insofar as they relate to Approved Persons and Material Risk Takers;
- (d) review the remuneration policies for Approved Persons and Material Risk Takers, which shall be approved by the shareholders and be consistent with the corporate values and strategy of the Company;
- (e) approve the remuneration policies of the Company and amounts for each Approved Person and Material Risk Taker, as well as the total variable remuneration to be distributed, taking account of total remuneration including salaries, fees, expenses, bonuses and other employee benefits;
- (f) approve, monitor and review the remuneration systems of the Company to ensure that such system operates as intended;
- (g) ensure that Approved Persons and Material Risk Takers are remunerated fairly and responsibly;
- (h) recommend the remuneration of Board members based on their attendance and performance and in compliance with Article 188 of the Company Law;
- (i) oversee the design and operation of the remuneration systems of members of the Group other than the Company to ensure that they are aligned with the Company's long term business strategy, business objectives, risk appetite, values and long term interests, and recognise the interests of relevant stakeholders; and
- (j) recommend the remuneration of the members of the board of directors of Group members; and
- (k) obtain feedback on performance evaluation of the Group Chief Risk and Credit Officer, Group Chief Auditor, Group Chief Compliance Officer, from the designated Board committee responsible for oversight of these functions.

2. Duties and Responsibilities with regard to officer appointments

With respect to the appointment of officers of the Company (excluding directors, which shall fall within the remit of the Corporate Governance Committee), the Remuneration Committee shall:

- (a) make recommendations to the Board from time to time as to changes the Remuneration Committee believes to be desirable in the structure and job descriptions of the officers including the GCEO, and prepare terms of reference for each vacancy stating the job responsibilities, qualifications needed and other relevant matters, including integrity, technical and managerial competence, and experience;
- (b) oversee succession planning to propose replacements of key executives when necessary, and ensure that appropriate resources are available, and seek to minimise reliance on key individuals;
- (c) recommend persons to fill specific officer vacancies pursuant to Section 1(a) (above) considering criteria such as those referred to above;
- (d) approve the appointment of officers falling within the ambit of Section 1(b) (above); and
- (e) design a plan for succession and replacement of officers including replacement in the event of an emergency or other unforeseeable vacancy.

3. Remuneration Committee Duties and Responsibilities with regard to remuneration

The Remuneration Committee shall consider, and make specific recommendations to the Board on, both remuneration policy and individual remuneration packages for Approved Persons and other Material Risk Takers, as well as the total variable remuneration to be distributed.

The Remuneration Committee shall ensure that the remuneration systems, in both design and operation, are compliant with the requirements of the HC Module, the Code, the Company Law, the constitutional documents of the Company and such other legal and/or regulatory requirements which may from time to time be applicable to the Company. The Remuneration Committee is responsible for the governance and oversight of all Group compensation systems and processes to ensure appropriate alignment with the Company's risk appetite and regulatory obligations.

The remuneration policy of the Company shall cover at least the following.

- (a) The following components:
 - (i) salary;
 - (ii) the specific terms of performance-related plans including any stock compensation, stock options, or other deferred-benefit compensation;
 - (iii) pension plans;
 - (iv) fringe benefits such as non-salary perquisites; and
 - (v) termination policies including any severance payment policies.
- (b) Policy guidelines to be used for determining remuneration in individual cases, including on:
 - (vi) the relative importance of each component note in clause (a) of this paragraph; and
 - (vii) specific criteria to be used in evaluating an officer's performance.

In reviewing the remuneration systems of the Company, the Remuneration Committee shall ensure that such systems include effective controls, including back testing and stress testing of the remuneration policy. The

practical operation of the remuneration systems of the Company shall be regularly reviewed for compliance with regulations and internal policies and procedures. In addition, remuneration outcomes, risk measurements and risk outcomes should be regularly reviewed by the Remuneration Committee for consistency with Board's approved risk appetite.

The Remuneration Committee shall evaluate practices by which remuneration is paid for potential future revenues whose timing and likelihood remain uncertain.

The Remuneration Committee must ensure that its decisions are demonstrably consistent with an assessment of the Company's financial condition and future prospects.

The Remuneration Committee shall evaluate the performance of Approved Persons and Material Risk Takers in light of the Company's corporate goals, agreed strategy, objectives and business plans and may consider the Company's performance and shareholder return relative to comparable companies, the value of awards to chief executives at comparable companies, and awards to the GCEO in past years.

The Remuneration Committee shall be responsible for retaining and overseeing outside consultants or firms for the purpose of determining the remuneration of Approved Persons and Material Risk Takers, administering remuneration plans, or related matters.

4. Remuneration Committee Structure and Operations

The Remuneration Committee shall have at least three members.

The Remuneration Committee shall include only Non-executive Directors of whom a majority are Independent Directors.

All the members of the Remuneration Committee shall be independent of the Company's risk taking functions and committees (for the avoidance of doubt, the Board Risk Committee is not a "risk taking" committee for the purposes of this mandate).

The Remuneration Committee shall elect one member as its chair, provided that the chair shall be an Independent Director.

The Remuneration Committee shall meet at least twice a year. Its meetings may be scheduled in conjunction with regularly-scheduled meetings of the entire Board.

The quorum necessary for the transaction of business shall be two members. A duly convened meeting of the Remuneration Committee at which a quorum is present shall be competent to exercise all or any of the authorities, powers and discretions vested in or exercisable by the Remuneration Committee. All decisions of the Remuneration Committee shall be taken on a majority basis. In the event of a tied vote, the chairman of the Remuneration Committee shall have an additional casting vote.

5. Remuneration Committee Resources and Authority

The Remuneration Committee shall have the resources and authority necessary for its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to select, retain, terminate and approve the fees of outside legal, consulting or search firms used to identify candidates, without seeking the approval of the Board or management. The Company shall provide appropriate funding for the compensation of any such persons.

6. Performance Evaluation

The Remuneration Committee shall preview and review with the Board an annual performance evaluation of

the Remuneration Committee, which shall compare the Remuneration Committee's performance with the above requirements and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the Remuneration Committee's charter. The report must be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.

APPENDIX F

BOARD STRATEGY COMMITTEE CHARTER

1. Introduction

The Board of Directors (the "Board") of Arab Banking Corporation (B.S.C.) (the "Company") has the responsibility for setting, and periodically reviewing the overall strategy of the Company. To facilitate this process, the Board resolved, during its meeting held on 25 March 2018, to re-establish the Board Strategy Committee (the "Committee"). The mandate given to the Committee, and the authorities vested thereby, are as follows:

2. Membership

- (a) The Committee shall comprise of four members. The chairman and the members of the Committee shall be appointed by the Board.
- (b) Only members of the Committee have the right to attend Committee meetings. However, the Group Management Committee¹ shall be regular attendees at Committee meetings. Other individuals may from time to time be invited by the Committee (acting through the secretary to the Committee) to attend all or part of any meeting.
- (c) In the absence of the Committee chairman and/or an appointed deputy, the remaining members present shall elect one of themselves to chair the meeting.

3. Secretary

The Group Head of Strategy shall act as the secretary of the Committee. The secretary of the Committee shall, in coordination with the chairman of the Committee and the GCEO, be responsible for determining appropriate issues for consideration by the Committee and placing them on the agenda.

4. Quorum

The quorum necessary for the transaction of business shall be two members. A duly convened meeting of the Committee at which a quorum is present shall be competent to exercise all or any of the authorities, powers and discretions vested in or exercisable by the Committee. All decisions of the Committee shall be taken on a majority basis. In the event of a tied vote, the chairman of the Committee shall have an additional casting vote.

5. Frequency of meetings

The Committee shall meet as required to be effective. The Committee will agree its timetable and agenda having regard to the cycle of Board meetings.

6. Notice of meetings

(a) Meetings of the Committee shall be called by the secretary of the Committee at the request of any of its members or at the request of the GCEO.

¹ Currently comprising of the GCEO, DGCEO, Group Chief Financial Officer, Group Chief Credit and Risk Officer, Group Head of Wholesale Banking, Group Treasurer and Group Chief Operating Officer.

(b) Unless otherwise agreed, notice of each meeting confirming the venue, time and date together with an agenda of items to be discussed, shall be forwarded to each member of the Committee, and any other person required to attend prior to the date of the meeting. Supporting papers shall be sent to Committee members, and to other attendees as appropriate, at the same time.

7. Minutes of meetings

- (a) The secretary shall minute the proceedings of all meetings of the Committee, including recording the names of those present and in attendance.
- (b) Draft minutes of Committee meetings shall be tabled for approval at the next following Committee meeting. Once approved, minutes should be circulated to all other members of the Board, unless it would be inappropriate to do so.

8. Duties

The Committee should carry out the duties below for the Company and the ABC Group as a whole, as appropriate. The Committee shall:

- (a) review the 2018-2020 strategic plan proposed by the Group Management Committee;
- (b) subject to agreement of the plan, recommend its adoption to the Board;
- (c) periodically assess progress towards the achievement of the agreed plan and its associated strategic initiatives;
- (d) act as a sounding board to the Group Management Committee to advise and recommend particular actions in relation to the agreed plan; and
- (e) consider and, if appropriate, recommend to the Board any proposed changes to the agreed plan, provided that such recommendations shall only be made following evaluation by the Group Management Committee of the qualitative and quantitative impact of the proposed change(s) on the agreed plan.

9. Reporting responsibilities

- (a) The Committee chairman shall report to the Board on its proceedings after each meeting on all matters within its duties and responsibilities.
- (b) The Committee shall make whatever recommendations to the Board it deems appropriate on any area within its remit where action or improvement is needed.

10. Other matters

- (a) The Committee shall have the resources and authority necessary for its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to select, retain, terminate and approve the fees of advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate, without seeking the approval of the Board or management; the Company shall provide appropriate funding for the compensation of any such persons.
- (b) The Committee is authorised to seek any information it requires from any employee of the Company in order to perform its duties.

(c) In the third year of the strategy cycle, or sooner if deemed necessary by the Board or the Committee, the Committee shall prepare and review with the Board a performance evaluation of the Committee, which shall compare the Committee's performance with the above requirements and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the Committee's charter. The report must be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.

APPENDIX G

BOARD COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER

1. Purpose

Bank ABC's ("the Bank") Board of Directors ("the Board") is responsible for overseeing the management of the Bank's compliance risk, including overseeing the implementation and effectiveness of the Bank's Compliance risk management framework and instilling a culture of Compliance.

The Board Compliance Committee ("BCC") assists the Board in discharging its governance and oversight responsibilities for the Compliance risk management framework of the Bank and of the Bank's compliance with applicable laws and regulations on a group wide basis.

The Audit Committee shall remain responsible for overseeing compliance with financial accounting, financial reporting, financial disclosure and audit related requirements. The Board Risk Committee shall remain responsible for overseeing compliance with credit, prudential, capital and liquidity related requirements. The BCC is responsible for overseeing compliance with regulatory, market conduct and financial crime related regulations and requirements and reputational risk matters.

2. Membership and Qualifications

The BCC shall have at least 3 members, the majority of which including the Chairman, shall be Independent Directors, who are not members of management and that do not have a conflict of interest with any other duties that they have for the Company.

The qualifications of BCC members shall include skills and knowledge of compliance rules, regulations and practices, including experience with assessment of compliance related risks and experience with review and assessment of compliance reports.

The quorum for BCC meetings shall be two members, one of which must be the Chairman.

The secretary of the BCC shall be appointed by the BCC.

3. Committee Structure and Operations

Meetings shall be held as required, but not less than four (4) times a year. At least once a year a meeting should be held in the absence of the CEO and any executive management, but in a the presence of the Group Chief Compliance Officer.

The BCC may also deal with matters by way of telephone or video conference or email circulation or other electronic communication methods as appropriate.

phone or video conference or email circulation or other electronic communication methods as appropriate.

The BCC may ask members of management or others to attend a particular meeting or a particular agenda item as required.

The Chairman is responsible for setting the agendas for meetings. The agenda and supporting materials shall be distributed to the members sufficiently in advance to allow prior meaningful review.

The BCC shall provide a report to the Board at its next meeting in the normal course or more frequently if deemed necessary or appropriate.

The Group Chief of Compliance Officer reports directly to the Chairman of the BCC and administratively to the Group Chief Executive Officer.

4. Delegation

The Group Compliance Oversight Committee ("GCOC") shall report to the BCC. The GCOC assists and supports the BCC in the discharge of its responsibilities. The GCOC is the senior management committee that oversees the governance, establishment and implementation of the bank's Compliance Program, Framework and responsibilities. The BCC may delegate to the GCOC and such sub Committees as it considers appropriate, to undertake specified tasks and responsibilities.

5. Responsibilities

The responsibilities, powers and authorities of the BCC are as follows:

5.1 Financial Crime

- (a) To request and review reports and recommendations regarding the Group's risk appetite for financial crime and make recommendations on this to the Board for its approval.
- (b) To review and report to the Board as necessary on levels of financial crime residual risk that the Group faces in accordance with the operational risk appetite framework and where the Group might be operating outside of its risk appetite as a result.
- (c) To request and receive reports on key external trends in relation to financial crime risks (including emerging financial crime risks, typologies or risk correlations which may not be adequately covered by the Group's existing risk control arrangements, major changes to legislation, regulations, regulatory expectations or developments in industry best practice) and in particular, to consider material enforcement actions taken, agreements entered into, or public statements made by any regulators or competitors in the area of financial crime.
- (d) To consider and keep under review any regulatory and reputational risk associated with money laundering, sanctions abuse, bribery and corruption, tax crime, or any related topic.
- (e) To request, review and evaluate, at least annually, reports from the Group Head of Financial Crime Compliance on: the management and effectiveness of the Bank's financial crime compliance systems and controls and financial crime compliance matters generally.
- (f) To request, receive and review reports regarding the Group's compliance with any remediation or other commitments made in respect of any regulatory order, deferred prosecution agreement or other disciplinary action taken in relation to the Group arising from or in association with, money laundering, sanctions abuse, bribery, corruption and/or the prevention of tax crime.

5.2 Regulatory Compliance

- (a) To oversee continuing maintenance and enhancement of a strong and sustainable compliance and ethical culture including appropriate incentives and enforcement to instill such culture across ABC Group.
- (b) To oversee and recommend to the Board to approve the Compliance Program, Compliance Policies and Compliance Plan. To oversee the progress of the Compliance Plan towards the agreed objectives of the Compliance Program in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.

- (c) To recommend to the Board to approve the Compliance Risk Appetite Framework and to oversee Management's development and implementation of the Compliance Risk Appetite, including the process of identifying, assessing, managing, monitoring and reporting on Compliance and Regulatory Risk issues.
- (d) To review the Compliance Risk Assessment, significant Compliance risks and issues, Key Compliance Risk Indicators, Key Compliance initiatives, including the implications, and to assess the effectiveness of actions in response.
- (e) To review and assess the effectiveness of ABC Group Compliance Program and that Compliance Policies and Standards designed to assure compliance with applicable laws and regulations are operating in practice.
- (f) To review the Annual Compliance Report, including reviewing and assessing the Compliance Training Plan and Compliance Monitoring Plan, and actions taken including reviewing and monitoring responses to findings and recommendations
- (g) To oversee and assess the effectiveness of regular and appropriate Compliance training for staff, including regular and appropriate training and communication regarding Compliance policies and standards.
- (h) To oversee and assess the effectiveness of measures and responses taken to deal with Regulatory and Compliance breaches to ensure no recurrence, including directing appropriate internal investigations.
- (i) To oversee a consistent and appropriate disciplinary framework for Compliance breaches including violations of the ABC Group Code of Conduct, Compliance Policies and Standards and other ethical policies, standards and practices of ABC Group.
- (j) To review and assess key regulatory developments, their implications on ABC Group, and to oversee that ABC Group takes appropriate measures to address existing regulatory requirements and new regulatory requirements as they arise.
- (k) To review key regulatory examination and inspection reports, and material communications with regulators, and assess the effectiveness of ABC Group's responses and actions taken.
- (I) To oversee and review any escalations from the whistleblowing hotline and management of complaints of a regulatory and compliance nature.
- (m) To oversee, assess and assure the adequacy of resourcing of the Compliance function to discharge its functions in accordance with regulatory requirements, expectations and relevant professional standards, including the budget, capability and capacity of, and appropriate training for the Compliance function.
- (n) To oversee that there are appropriate resources to assess the development, execution and assurance of the Compliance Program, including proper records maintenance to document and evidence Compliance.

5.3 General Provisions

(a) To recommend to the Board to approve the appointment of the Group Chief Compliance Officer.

- (b) To oversee, supervise and monitor that the ABC Group Compliance Policies, Standard, and practices are consistently applied and implemented across all ABC Units, through oversight of ABC Unit Board Committees (in the case of Subsidiaries) and/or Senior Management Committees (in the case of branches) with responsibility for Compliance risk management.
- (c) Reporting responsibilities:
 - (i) To regularly report to the Board of Directors about Committee activities, issues and related recommendations; and
 - (ii) To review any other material reports the Bank issues that relate to Committee responsibilities.
- (d) Ensure that the compliance risk management framework is subject to an independent review by a third-party consultant, other than the external auditor, every three years and when there are material changes to the business.

6. Resources and Authority

The BCC shall have the resources and authority necessary for its duties and responsibilities, including authority to select, retain, terminate and approve the fees of outside legal or other advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate, without seeking approval of the Board or management. The Bank shall provide appropriate funding for the compensation of any such persons.

7. Committee Performance Evaluation

The BCC shall prepare and review with the Board an annual performance evaluation of the Committee, which shall compare the Committee's performance with the above requirements and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the BCC's Charter. The report should be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board Meeting.

8. Review of the Charter

The BCC shall formally review the adequacy of this Charter on an annual basis and recommend any proposed changes to the Board of approval.